POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held on 9 March 2016

Present:             
K Fuller (Deputy Chair), F Warner, M Fuller, A Munro,

                                    S Waterston, D West
In Attendance:
Cllrs I Baxter, B Constable and D Milligan; PC A Paul,

Mr and Mr J Davidson
Apologies:
J French, A Thomson and J Weir 
1.     Chair’s Remarks
1.1
KF referred to an article in the Edinburgh Evening News extolling the virtues of living in Bonnyrigg.  It also mentioned that Walkers Homes at Hopefield Green were on the market in excess of £300-400k!

2.
Minutes of Meeting of 10 February 2016 and Matters Arising

2.1
The minutes of the meeting were approved.  Proposed by DW, Seconded by AM.

3.
Finance Report

3.1
Statement of Account as at 10 February 2016-03-15

Bank                                 Cash
B/F



    

286.88
                             42.96

Income:   Nil  
Expenditure:  annual subs for website                       

     29.95

Account as at 9 March 2016                          286.88                             12.74   

Total Bank & Cash                                         299.62

4.
Secretary’s Report

4.1
Nil report.

5.
Police Report Scotland Report

5.1
During the month of February in the beat area BD01 – covering Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District, there were 54 recorded crimes reported of which 21 were solved. During this time period there were 279 calls to Police Scotland.
5.2
Incidents of Note
( About 12pm on Monday 1st February, suspicious behaviour was reported in Green Lane, Lasswade. Officers attended and traced a van driver who had been delivering to the area. The informant was concerned due to recent break-ins, and is thanked for their vigilance.

( Around 9am on Monday 1st February, the bonnet of a black Chevrolet was damaged while parked in Hawthornden Avenue.

( Around 6.30pm on Monday 1st February, it was reported that a group of youths were causing a disturbance at on Eskdale Drive outside the Lasswade Centre. Officers attended however the youths had left and no complaints were made.

( Around 8pm on Wednesday 3rd February, it was reported that a group of youths were causing a disturbance by accessing the roof of a building on Bonnyrigg High Street. Other calls were received in February in relation to this, and community-policing teams are continuing to patrol the area.

( Overnight between Thursday 4th and Friday 5th February, someone attempted to force entry to a property at Broomieknowe. 

( Around 2pm on Saturday 6th February, it was reported that a group of youths had thrown stones at the windows of a property in Campview Road, causing one of the panes to smash. 

( Around 8.30pm on Thursday 11th February, it was reported that a group of youths were throwing stones at a property in Sherwood Terrace. No damage was caused.

( Around 1am on Sunday 14th February, it was reported that a person had been assaulted at a premises on Dundas Street. Officers are following a positive line of enquiry. 

( Around 9.30pm on Monday 15th February, the outer pane of a window of a property at Sherwood Crescent was smashed.

( Between 8.30pm on Saturday 20th and 1pm on Sunday 21stFebruary, the bonnet of a white Vauxhall Astra parked on Park Road was dented.

( Between 7.30pm on Sunday 21st and 9.45am on Monday 22nd February a black Kia Soul parked on Eldindean Road was scratched along the driver’s side.

( Sometime between Monday 15th and Saturday 27th February a property in Polton Road West was entered and pipes within the property were damaged, causing flooding.

( About 4.30pm on Saturday 27th February the windscreen of a white Volvo was smashed while parked at School Green in Lasswade.
If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officer PC Jack Wall via 101 or email: LothianScotBordersPenicuikCPT@scotland.pnn.police.uk
5.3
Initiatives
Community Police Officers will be carrying out a Rural Crime Initiative in Midlothian between 26th March and May 2016. As part of this initiative, officers will be working with Natural Heritage Service Officers and volunteers within the Pentland Hills Regional Park. Officers will also be carrying out quad bike patrols, providing information and advice to dog walkers and members of the public. Sheep worrying does not only refer to animals being attacked or injured, but also includes animals being disturbed or chased. Spring is a crucial period for lamb development and disturbance can have adverse or fatal effects on their survival. To help the farmers, and enable you and your canine friends to enjoy the countryside, we’d advise that you do not take your dog into fields where there are lambs, calves or other young animals. Keep your dog under control in areas that you’re unfamiliar with, or where there are livestock. Unfortunately, sheep worrying is common at this time of the year so please help us to make a difference and report all incidents of livestock worrying by calling Police Scotland on 101; always dialling 999 in an emergency. Please visit the following web address for more information on Rural Crime Prevention: http://www.scotland.police.uk/assets/pdf/keep_safe/rural-prevention-booklet
5.4 
Additional Information
Hate crime and domestic abuse can now be reported online via the official 

Police Scotland website at www.scotland.police.uk or by visiting a Third Party 
Reporting Centre – details of which are also on our website.

Information regarding crime can be passed to Crimestoppers on 0800 555 111

or through an Online Form - both of these routes are completely anonymous 

and available 24 hours a day, 365 days a year.

Police Scotland use social media to circulate the latest news, events and

information to the public via Twitter (@LothBordPolice and

@MidLothPolice)and Facebook(www.facebook.com/LothiansScottishBordersPoliceDivision and
www.facebook.com/MidlothianPolice).
5.5
New Structure

Police Scotland has moved to a new model where we have particular community officers allocated to each ward and Community Council groups.  PC Jack Wall will be allocated to Poltonhall & District Community Council and he will try to attend as many of the Community Council Meetings throughout the year, however on the occasions where he is on rest days or unable to change his shift, he will arrange for another community officer to attend in the first instance, or for a police report to be submitted.
The Community Officers for Bonnyrigg are PC Elaine Ewen, PC Jack Wall and PC Allen Paul, however PC Paul will be moving to a new role in April. Sgt Lindsay will update PDCC with regards to who takes his place.
5.6
Two residents from Cameron Crescent reported that Police Scotland had been involved in incidents there since October 2015 concerning stone throwing at properties.  Since that was not reported in the February Police Report PC Paul undertook to look into why that was the case.                       Action: Police Scotland
5.7
KF reported that he had found a bus pass belonging to a university student and he had attempted to hand in at Bonnyrigg Police Station.  He had to use the phone located outside which connected him to the call centre.  Eventually an officer appeared from inside the building to assist.  PC Paul said that generally there would be an officer in the Station but there were no civilian staff.

5.8
It was also reported that sometime between 3rd and 6th March a house on Polton Road was broken into and trashed and a Volvo outside the property was stolen.
5.9
Cllr IB reported that Police Scotland officers were seen driving at more than 30mph in the 20mph limit in Lasswade.  PC Paul undertook to send an email to colleagues reminding them of the speed limit.                       Action: Police Scotland
6.   Midlothian Councillors’ Report

6.1
Cllr IB referred to the Council budget and said he could accept most of the proposed cuts and the knock on effect they would have on various services.  However the community policing cuts were in his view a step too far.  
6.2
Planning policy was in place regarding broadband requiring developers to implement the best technology available.  There were issues around broadband speed locally however the problem was that Openreach would not communicate with anyone.

6.3
It was noted there were anti-social behaviour problems at the Lasswade Centre where another incident had occurred the previous week.  All agencies were working together to resolve those issues.

6.4
Cllr DM commented on the Council’s budget and the level £15m of reserves held.  He was also very concerned about the cuts to the community action team and had pleaded with the Council for time to consider other alternatives.  As result of the cuts 14 serving police officers will no longer be funded due to budget cuts.  He asked for a reversion of the decision which had been taken.

6.5
The Council had decided to introduce a tourist bus costing up to £69,000 and would take follow a route to the mining museum, Newbattle College, Duke of Buccleuch’s estate, Tesco, Dobbies’ Butterfly World, Roslyn Chapel and the Laird and Dog, Lasswade.  All these places were already able to be visited using Lothian Buses.  He had meet annually with the Director and Chair of Lothian Buses but suddenly the information given was the numbers did not add up service were being reduced.  It had now been decided that the two number 49 buses number would no longer go to Sheriffhall but Cowden, Dalkeith during the day. If that change was successful then evening and night time buses would be introduced on that route.   He had asked Lothian Buses for additional journeys on the number 31 at weekends but that had been ruled out.  However there was a possibility of later evening services to Polton Mill during the week but Sunday services to Polton Mill had been ruled out.
6.6
There was a discussion on a number of road drainage problems and in particular on the distributor road.  Cllr DM undertook to ask officials to look at the problem but if the problem was due to a burst pipe then it was a matter for Scottish Water.                                                                                                  Action:  Cllr DM
6.7
Cllr BC commented on the bus designed for use by tourists and said it would be interesting to see if it worked.  There would be a 6 month trial at a cost of £30,000.

6.8
There was good recruitment of teachers in Midlothian as it was seen as a destination of choice.  Those applying for teaching posts in Midlothian did so on the understanding it would be a peripatetic post and they would not been assigned to a specific school.

6.9
Cllr BC said that Midlothian Council’s reserves were less than comparable Councils such as Clackmannan.  On the issue of Community Policing he did not think it was appropriate that Midlothian Council should be subsidising Police Scotland’s budget and he would not be reconsidering Cllr DM’s plea for a rethink on the withdrawal of funding to the community action team.
Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting and AGM would be held on Wednesday 13 April
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